	
	MAT Executive Council

November 5, 2003
Governing Board Room

2nd Floor,  District Support Services Center



	

	Meeting called by:
	L. O’Brien

	

	
	Agenda topics

	
	Announcements
	L. O'Brien

	
	MAT Reclass Discussion
	GUESTS: Dr. Jose Leyba, Dianne Johns

	
	Early-Active Retirement Program
	GUESTS: Dr. Jose Leyba & Dianne Johns

	
	Vacation Cash-outs: Legal & Financial Considerations
	GUEST: Dianne Johns

	
	Plans to Develop a Generic Legal Interpretation for the Use of Professional Growth Funds
	GUEST: Dr. Jose Leyba, L. O'Brien

	
	Minutes Approval
	L. O'Brien

	
	Treasurer's Report
	C. Douwstra

	
	Membership/Dues Coordinator Report

MAT Scholarship Endowment Committee; Consideration of Committee Leadership
	S. Mares

J. Binder, D. Peterson

	
	All-CPD Survey Results & Implications for Meet & Confer Recommendations
	L. O'Brien

	
	MAT CPD Team update
	L. O'Brien

	
	Professional Growth Committee Activities
	Z. Dean

	
	Annual MAT Conference Planning
	L. O'Brien

	
	Chancellor/MAT FALL '03 Leadership Breakfast
	J. Dicken

	
	National Conference on Community and Justice (NCCJ) Walk-a-Thon Report

Proposed New MCCCD Travel Policy
	J. Lombardo

GUEST: Teresa Toney

	

	Resource persons:
	Dr. Jose Leyba, Acting Vice Chancellor, HR and Dianne Johns, Director of Benefits and Compensation; Teresa Toney, Manager Policy Governance
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	L. O’Brien

	

	
	Agenda topics

	
	Announcements
	L. O'Brien

	· Condolences were expressed to Dean Peterson on the recent loss of his brother.  

· Congratulations were extended to Rick Kemp on his recent marriage!  

· Wishes for continuing good health were made to Chad Douwstra who has just returned after an emergency appendectomy.  

· Dean Peterson will be acting as our MAT rep on the Supervisory Certification Program Development Team with the Employee/Organizational Learning Team (EOLT).

· New MEC member, Karen Russo (GCC President-elect) was welcomed.

· Special recognition was made of the exemplary contributions to MAT made by Nick Rouse, Robert Samia and Chuck Jeffery (MAT Evaluation on-line form).




	
	MAT Reclass Discussion
	GUESTS: Dr. Jose Leyba 

	Report: Dr. Jose Leyba, VC of HR, reviewed the material that has been posted on the MAT Reclass web site, and explained that job titles have now been completed, and are being reviewed by CEC; some have been combined and reorganized into ‘classifications’ (families of like jobs. A letter will be sent in the immediate future to each MAT person announcing their job title and job classification. Concerns were expressed about the process, and that employees would not have enough information to assess whether or not they would choose to appeal either their reclassification or change of job title.  Because the letter will only inform employees of job title change, there was a request for all the classifications to be listed on the established MAT Reclass web site so people could compare theirs with those preceding and following and understand the groupings.  A main concern was in understanding the meaning of  “classification levels” (NOT equivalent to ‘grades’) and the implications for possible salary changes.  Dr. Leyba confirmed that salaries would not be cut; however, some could be “redlined”, implying a freeze in salary for an indefinite period of time (until the salary schedule catches up with the incumbent’s salary), despite increases in health care costs and ASRS contributions.   While he believes that all salaries are ‘currently pretty much where they should be’, and comparable to other major educational markets (such as Miami Dade, San Diego, Chicago and LACC, among others), the final salary schedules have not been determined by the contractor, and will not be finalized until after all job titles and classifications are agreed upon.


	
	Early-Active Retirement Program
	GUESTS: Dr. Jose Leyba 

	Report:  A copy of the minutes from the last Early/Active Retirement Committee meeting, and the committee’s recommendation to CEC for amendment to the current Early-Active Retirement Program policy were circulated.  

	The committee recommendation is to establish incremental eligibility steps based on years of service, for a maximum of 5 years.  Funding will be made available to all colleges and district units, and participation will continue to be determined by mechanisms established at the discretion of the CEO of each site.


	
	Vacation Cash-outs: Legal & Financial Considerations
	L. O’Brien

	Report:  A copy of the memo from legal counsel to Dianne Johns, Manager of Benefits, was distributed which explains the limitations of “cashing out” leave; essentially, if any person within an employee group were to “cash out”, ALL in that group would have the tax applied as if they, too, participated.  For the good of the whole, the option to cash out any benefit will not be supported by MCCCD.


	
	Plans to Develop a Generic Legal Interpretation for the Use of Professional Growth Funds
	GUEST: Dr. Jose Leyba, 

L. O'Brien

	Report: Discussion ensued about the requirement of getting authorized signatures for use of professional growth funds or for MCCCD tuition waivers when the activity is not on ‘regular paid time’, or when travel or other legal considerations are involved.  Signature requirements are reportedly excessive at some colleges.  An initial meeting including District Legal Counsel, VC of HR, and MAT president will be set up before the next MEC meeting.  At this meeting, plans will be developed to research legal issues related to the use of professional growth funds, after which a joint large group meeting will be convened to include all classified policy groups’ PG and leadership teams.  The goal is to develop a consensus for the regular use of this employee benefit form, and to incorporate this into a common policy statement. 


	REGULAR BUSINESS:
	Minutes Approval
	L. O'Brien

	Discussion:  Minutes from October 1, 2003 MEC meeting were unanimously approved.


	
	Treasurer's Report
	C. Douwstra

	Discussion:  Treasurer’s report was approved as submitted.  No expenditures were indicated beyond the transfer of funds to cover current sabbatical leave.  

Increased treasurer report detail will be forthcoming pending input from Dues Coordinator in time for the December MEC meeting.  


	
	Membership/Dues Coordinator Report
	S. Mares

	Discussion:   Dues payments have not been fully recorded for all colleges at this time.  Specifics are still being collected from all colleges regarding names of paying members, totals dollars collected, etc.  More complete report is promised for December MEC meeting.

S. Mares requested that each college and unit please identify the names of the payees so that her records could be updated and (email) receipts sent to each.  


	MAT Scholarship 
	Endowment Committee & Leadership
	J. Binder, D. Peterson

	Discussion:  Guest: Dee Shipley, Director of Financial Aid (SCC)

J. Binder identified the expertise and interest of MAT colleague, D. Shipley, and invited her to participate in MEC to assist in the development of the MAT Scholarship Endowment fund and the establishment of expenditure criteria.  Who will be the recipients?  How will awards be made? The initial amount of $5000 is not large, and only the interest of an endowment is actually used for awards.  Therefore, additional ideas for fund raising activities were also discussed, such as silent auction at the annual MAT conference.  

	Conclusions: The formation of the MAT Scholarship Endowment Committee was approved, with Dee Shipley accepting the Chair position; Linda Ross (Rio) and Lauren Shellenbarger (EMCC), also Financial Aid officers, have volunteered to lend their expertise.  Additional support and information will be shared by committee member D. Peterson (CGCC) who has been instrumental in the recent development of large-scale fundraising for scholarships at CGCC.

	Action items: The MAT Scholarship Endowment Committee will formulate initial plans for recommendation to MEC.
	Person responsible:

D. Shipley
	Deadline:

	
	All-CPD Survey Results & Implications for Meet & Confer Recommendations
	L. O'Brien

	Report & Discussion:  Copies of the recent survey findings were distributed.  Emphasis was made that a clear message had been sent by the 924 respondents: a step (if eligible) and COLA is expected by all policy groups, as well as continuation of basic core medical coverage, and the continuation of the flex benefits awards at the same levels.  Additional ideas supported by MAT employees included the investigation of possible merit raises in the future.  After reviewing the tables of results, MEC was asked to please notify the MAT CPD team members regarding further considerations they should take forward with the All-CPD Team.


	
	MAT CPD Team Update
	L. O'Brien

	Report:  Most CPD activity is being handled collaboratively this year by the All-CPD Team, including all recognized policy groups other than faculty and CEC [Crafts, Safety, PSA, M&O and MAT].  Each group has 3 reps; MAT is represented by L. O’Brien, S. Kater, and S. Martin.  

The recent staff survey is a product of that collective effort and was developed in response to the request made by Business Services VC Debbie Thompson and Benefits Manager Dianne Johns to ‘prioritize between benefits support and salary increases.’  The result: we want BOTH.  And, we believe that negotiating for these should not be required, but that these should be automatically supported annually.  

Additional ideas for future benefits include an extra paid day off during spring semester break (no additional cost to the organization; a collaborative use space at the DSSC to house the MAT part time PG employee and other policy group work; low group rates available for optional COX communications, group rates for optional auto insurance; low-cost computers available at cost through the employee store for personal use; and all these optional out-of-pocket benefits paid for through payroll deductions. 

The idea of using job titles and not grades for identification; blending the policy groups into one “Classified” employee group, and thereby developing a larger negotiating body; requesting that lower paid employees (e.g., <$30K) receive an annual cash payment in addition to COLA; request equal representation of employee groups on councils; and support differential rates for adjunct faculty in lieu of the impossibility of providing benefit packages to ‘part-time’ employees are all items ‘in discussion’.


	
	Professional Growth Committee Activities
	Z. Dean

	Discussion:  Only one internal applicant for the ½-time post, so the job is again being advertised.   A comparison chart of PG awards for FY02/03 and FY03/04 has been developed.  A detailed report of Professional Growth awards will be prepared for the December MEC meeting.   


	
	Annual MAT Conference
	L. O'Brien

	Discussion: All agreed that coupling the MAT annual conference with the Chancellor’s leadership breakfast works to MAT’s advantage for controlling costs and encouraging attendance.  Suggested speakers for this spring include Steve Gilliland from Performance Plus Professional Development and Mark Milliron from the League for Innovation.  Possible dates for the spring breakfast/ conference were agreed upon to be 3/12 or 3/26.  

Lora Lassiter recommended the brand new Student Center at CGCC which has a conference/meeting area and break-out rooms.  She will check on its availability.  

	Action items: Check with PSA to see that there is no overlap of events.
	Person responsible:

J. Dicken
	Deadline:


	
	Chancellor/MAT FALL '03 Leadership Breakfast
	J. Dicken

	Discussion:  Date: Thursday, December 11; Place: MCC/Navajo Room.  J. Dicken, a member of the MEC Activities Committee, is developing the program activities with the Chancellor’s staff.  The program will be based on Dewitt Jones’ Celebrate What’s Right With the World program, and Jule promises that it will be an inspiring and excellent experience we will all appreciate!  Mark your calendars, and bring your work team with you.  The Leadership Breakfasts are open to ALL employees.


	
	National Conference on Community and Justice (NCCJ) Walk-a-Thon Report
	J. Lombardo

	Report:  J. Lombardo reported on the very successful walk and thanked those MEC members who came forward with support.  About 1500 people walked in Sunday’s event, and to date, approximately $50,000 in donations has come in!   

	
	Proposed MCCCD Travel Policy Changes (3:45)
	T. Toney, Sheila Duke

	Report: Guests Teresa Toney and Sheila Duke reported on recommended changes to the MCCD Travel Policy.  Handouts were distributed with specifics.  Some issues mentioned were changes requiring receipts for meals above $5.00 and concern over the requirement to submit reimbursement requests and receipts within 10 days of conclusion of travel.  The duo requested that MAT submit comments and critiques of the recommended changes as soon as possible.  Each policy group is being met with independently and each is also requested to comment freely before the recommendation moves forward to CEC, and ultimately to the Governing Board.

	Resource persons:
	Dr. Jose Leyba, Acting VC of HR; Dianne Johns, Director of Benefits & Compensation; Teresa Toney, Manager of Policy Governance; Sheila Duke, Sr. Accountant/Financial Svcs.

	Attendance
	Present:   L. O’Brien, S. Kater, C. Douwstra, S. Mares, J. Binder, L. Lassitter, D. Peterson, S. Basha, J. Mackey, J. Cernetic, R. Simpson, L. Johnson, I. Naim, K. Russo, R. Kemp (for Reid), J. Dicken, D. Fischer, R. Schweigert, R. Conchos, Z. Dean, R. Ramirez, J. Lombardo, R. Samia. 

Absent: R. DeGraw, K. Mohr, D. Reid, J. Shantz, M. Gorton, S. Martin, C. Jeffery
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